

## Author's Notes and References – *Still Alive* by Safdar Ahmed

p 5

Information about the Villawood Immigration Detention Centre was taken from the Home Affairs website which gives periodic updates about the numbers and categories of people in detention.

pp 93–113

To understand how the Australian government manipulates legal processes to deny human rights see Jane McAdam's *Refugee Rights and Policy Wrongs*, UNSW Press, 2019.

p 95

This page makes a visual pun about the overuse of water metaphors to describe the movement of refugees by our political leaders and the media. A good source for this is Lena Kainz, 'People Can't Flood, Flow or Stream: Diverting Dominant Media Discourses on Migration'

<https://www.law.ox.ac.uk/research-subject-groups/centre-criminology/centreborder-criminologies/blog/2016/02/people-can%E2%80%99t>

pp 99–100

For the Australian government's lies about 'Children Overboard' see: 'Senate Select Committee on a Certain Maritime Incident'. References to the government's 'deception' are on pp xxii, xxvii and 194.

[https://www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary\\_business/committees/senate/former\\_committees/maritimeincident/report/index](https://www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary_business/committees/senate/former_committees/maritimeincident/report/index)

p 101

The point about government policy barring the release of 'personalising or humanising images' of refugees is made in David Marr and Marian Wilkinson's *Dark Victory*, Allen & Unwin, 2004

p105 (last panel)

See 'UNHCR Handbook for Determining Refugee Status and Guidelines on International Protection, 1979'. Consider paragraphs 198 – 200 and beyond, on the issue of entry interviews.

<https://www.unhcr.org/search?comid=4a27bad46&cid=49aea93ae2&tags=RSDguidelines>

p 107

For claims of bias by Steve Karas against Hazara Afghan refugees, see

<https://www.smh.com.au/national/refugee-reviewer-biased-20111209-1onua.html>

For Professor William Maley's reaction, see

<https://www.dailyadvertiser.com.au/story/941374/asylum-bids-met-sausage-factory-style-rejections/>

To read about the deportation and torture of Zainullah Naseri, see Abdul Karim Hekmat's 'Taliban tortures Abbott government deportee' in *The Saturday Paper*:

<https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/search/site/Abdul%20Karim%20Hekmat%E2%80%99s%20%E2%80%98Taliban%20tortures%20Abbott%20government%20deportee%E2%80%99>

p 108

The point about 'enhanced screening' is made in the Human Rights Commission document: 'LA and LB v Commonwealth of Australia (Department of Immigration and Border Protection)', 2015.

[https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/2015\\_AusHRC\\_96.pdf](https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/2015_AusHRC_96.pdf)

p109

The claims here are from the Refugee Advice and Casework Services (RACS) report 'Radical new refugee laws have now been passed by parliament', February 2015.

[https://www.aph.gov.au/About\\_Parliament/Parliamentary\\_Departments/Parliamentary\\_Library/pubs/rp/rp1718/Australian\\_refugee\\_law\\_and\\_policy](https://www.aph.gov.au/About_Parliament/Parliamentary_Departments/Parliamentary_Library/pubs/rp/rp1718/Australian_refugee_law_and_policy)

Also see ‘Asylum seeker push-back: Bishop says Australia has not broken international law’ at: <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-05-07/bishop-says-australia-has-not-broken-international-law/5437332>

And ‘Refugee Law and Policy: Australia’: <https://www.loc.gov/law/help/refugee-law/australia.php>

p 110

For the ‘Fast track process’ see the Refugee Advice and Casework Services (RACS) report: ‘Fast Track processing’, September 2016.

p 111

For the status of babies in detention see Adam Morton, ‘Locked in limbo: Australia’s forgotten asylum seeker babies’: <https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/locked-in-limbo-australias-forgotten-asylum-seeker-babies-20141212-12644f.html>

p 112

See the government document: ‘Code of Behaviour for Subclass 050 Bridging (General) visa holders’, Form 1444i.

<https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/form-listing/forms/1444i.pdf>

For the fear this Code of Behaviour inspired among refugees in the community, see Mohamed Taha and Allan Clarke’s ‘Asylum seekers “staying indoors” after signing Federal Government’s code of behaviour’. <https://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-11-29/refugee-code-of-conduct-stressful-asylum-seekers-say/5923700>

p 114

For information about the length of time refugees have been held in detention see the Australia Council for Refugees website page: ‘Statistics on people in detention in Australia’:

<https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/detention-australia-statistics/5/>

p 138

For ABC media coverage of Ahmad Ali Jafari’s death see <https://www.abc.net.au/lateline/asylum-seeker-dies-at-villawood/4773294>

I published a eulogy for Ahmad Ali Jafari in *Overland* which you can see here:

<https://overland.org.au/2013/08/eulogy-for-ahmad-ali-jafari/>

p 143

The links between Australia’s ‘Pacific Solution’ policy and the USA’s use of Guantanamo Bay is described by Daniel Gezelbash in *Refuge Lost: Asylum Law in an Interdependent World*, Cambridge University Press, 2018.

The legal definition of a ‘black site’ is explained by Suverndrini Perera and Joseph Pugliese in ‘Offshore detention “black sites” open door to torture’: <https://theconversation.com/offshore-detention-black-sites-open-door-to-torture-46400>

The use of black sites is documented by the ‘Deathscapes’ project:

<https://www.deathscapes.org/%20case-studies/perpetual-insecurity/>

p 154

For information about the death of Reza Berati, see Behrouz Boochani's 'Four years after Reza Barati's death, we still have no justice':

<https://web.archive.org/web/20180712072942/https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/feb/17/four-years-after-reza-baratis-death-we-still-have-no-justice>.

p 156

For Australia's failure to comply with to uphold international human rights obligations see the UN Human Rights Council's, 'Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment', by Juan E. Méndez, 2015, pp 7-9.

For Amnesty International's conclusion that conditions on Nauru amounted to 'torture', see the report: 'Island of Despair: Australia's "processing" of refugees on Nauru', 2016.

<https://www.amnesty.org.uk/files/2017-05/island-of-despair.pdf?ixQRwFFZA.DsEUHOwgrxwxTXQ029jASw>

p 161

For the Manus class action and 70 million payout see: 'Former Manus Island detainees paid \$70 million in compensation':

<https://www.sbs.com.au/news/former-manus-island-detainees-paid-70-million-in-compensation>

p 170

For more information about the Nauru files see the *Guardian Australia* website.

<https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2016/aug/10/the-nauru-files-2000-leaked-reports-reveal-scale-of-abuse-of-children-in-australian-offshore-detention>

p 171

For the case of AYX18 see the Human Rights Law Centre summary: 'Federal Court orders Australian Government to remove refugee children from Nauru to receive appropriate mental health treatment'.

<https://www.hrlc.org.au/human-rights-case-summaries/2018/5/23/federal-court-orders-australian-government-to-remove-refugee-children-from-nauru-to-receive-appropriate-mental-health-treatment>

p 172

The 'Letter of concern' penned by doctors on Christmas island which I quote here and on p 104 can be read here:

<https://www.rch.org.au/uploadedFiles/Main/Content/immigranthealth/Xmas%20Island%20-%20letter-of-concern.pdf>

pp 173–174

For a harrowing summary of events surrounding the death of Hamid Khazaei and the subsequent inquest see Ben Doherty's 'Coroners examine deaths in Australian immigration detention':

<https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2018/jul/30/coroners-examine-deaths-in-australian-immigration-detention>

p 175

Here I quote Behrouz Boochani's thoughts from a Facebook post dated 1 December 2016.

p 209

See Abdul Karim Hekmat's 'The death of Khodayar Amini', 2015:

<https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/immigration/2015/10/24/the-death-khodayar-amini/14456052002536#hrd>